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7 October 2011

Mr. Vincent Smith

Chairperson:  Portfolio Committee on Correctional Services

PO BOX 15

CAPE TOWN

8000

STAKEHOLDER’S COMMENTS:  DEPARTMENT OF CORRECTIONAL SERVICES 2010/2011 ANNUAL REPORT AND FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Dear Mr Smith
Introduction

As an independent oversight and monitoring body in respect of correctional centres (centres) throughout South Africa, the Judicial Inspectorate for Correctional Services (the Inspectorate) would like to express its appreciation for the invitation to participate in stakeholder hearings of the Portfolio Committee on Correctional Services (the Portfolio Committee). We fully realise that such hearings are a crucial element in maintaining open and transparent dialogue between Parliament, the Department of Correctional Services (the Department) and all stakeholders or role players in the correctional domain.  

The 2010/2011 Annual Report and Financial Statements of the Department (the report) have been made available to us for purposes of eliciting our comments thereon. With great respect to the functioning and management of your Portfolio Committee, Mr Chairman, we comment as follows.

General
The Inspectorate notes from the report that the Department has succeeded in reducing slightly (by 5.75%) overcrowding levels in centres, but a serious problem remains the need to maintain adequate staffing levels for the effective functioning of the recently implemented shift systems. In this regard the downward trend in security is a cause of particular concern, in view of the fact that security accounts for approximately 34% (R4 998 233 000) of the Department’s expenditure, whereas development and social reintegration account for only 4% (R523 849 000) and 3% (R513 961 000) respectively.  It is our opinion that expenditure is skewed in favour of security at the expense of other equally important priorities such as development and social reintegration. The percentages allocated have not shown any progress towards the Department’s vision, as set forth in its White Paper on Corrections (2005), of rehabilitation and reintegration at the core of all activities. At present it would appear that security is emphasised as the core activity.

By way of comparison it may be pointed out that in 2001 some 37 429 inmates were active in various labour programmes directed at the training of, amongst others, chefs, agricultural workers, shoemakers, abattoir workers and the like. As appears from the table below 7 314 of them worked on correctional centre farms and 2 347 in production workshops during 2001, as opposed to 2 906 and 1 693 respectively in 2010/2011. This constitutes a significant decrease which is not aligned with the spirit of the White Paper and the vision of rehabilitation and reintegration.

                                                       
	
	2001
	2010/11

	Production Workshops
	2347                              
	1693

	Agriculture  
	7314                              
	2906


As previously highlighted in Portfolio Committee meetings, the underspending on compensation of employees (due to high levels of vacancies), remains a priority as it has a direct effect on the level of care, security and quality of rehabilitation which inmates should receive. It is recommended that the Department revisit its measures of decreasing the attrition rate. In this regard the EAP wellness programme may be regarded as an excellent means of doing so, yet it is of only limited benefit to the employee and probably does not address management issues. It follows from the high vacancy levels that inmates are subject to security risks and are not receiving optimal rehabilitative services. In addition they are subjected to less than optimal living conditions and inhumane treatment. 
On a positive note the Inspectorate wishes to applaud the Department’s efforts at implementing ARV treatment for persons suffering from HIV/AIDS. Although it has not focused, as a strategic objective, on monitoring fraud and corruption, the Department’s continuous efforts to achieve compliance and corruption-free management may likewise be applauded.

The limited progress in the development of stakeholder relations, in our respectful view, requires the Department’s full attention. In this regard it is burdened with coordinating, and assisting in the implementation of, the functions of various role players and stakeholders involved in rehabilitation and reintegration. Its own core functions can hence not be viewed in isolation. In our respectful view the Department should shift its focus to improving stakeholder relations in order to fulfil its mandate.

With regard to assaults the Department is still far from its target of fewer than 74 assaults per 10 000 inmates, with an actual figure of 317 assaults reported per 10 000 inmates.  The report furthermore does not make a clear distinction between inmate-on-inmate assaults and member-on-inmate assaults. It would also be of interest to note whether the report includes all assaults and whether or not any such charges were withdrawn. It is still unclear, from the report, what specific measures are in place for the prevention of assaults in correctional centres.
The number of unnatural deaths has decreased slightly since the previous reporting year (2009/2010). The challenge of suicides remains ongoing, however, and it is unclear which systems have been developed and implemented in this regard. The Department’s Action Plan, as devised in 2010, had specifically identified a deadline (30 March 2011) for the development of a system to enhance the tracking of potential suicide cases. Nothing to this effect, however, appears in the current report.  

Operation Vala appears to have led to a reduction in the number of escapes and unnatural deaths for the year under review. Assaults, however, have increased by a shocking 19%, despite the expressed object of such operation as being to ensure safety. The Department should, we believe, provide details of the nature and ambit of operations of this kind. 
In this regard the Inspectorate would like to raise grave concerns over the accessibility of centres to Independent Correctional Centre Visitors during periods when centres are closed off as a result of such operations and the operations, or their effects, cannot be monitored. What happens during these operations goes largely unseen and occurs “behind closed doors”, as it were. The centres in question may therefore become a breeding ground for incidents amounting to ostensible violations of human rights. 
It is not always clear who leads such operations and whether or not Heads of Centre have any form of control when these operations occur. Furthermore we respectfully request that the Department provide details of the disciplinary measures, and their consequences, arising from Operation Vala. In this regard the specialised training of security personnel and Emergency Support Teams (ESTs) should be implemented without delay inasmuch as the failure to do so may inevitably create an additional risk of human rights violations, particularly during the December holiday period.
The Inspectorate welcomes the implementation of Correctional Sentence Plans and Correctional Programmes as well as of the Bail Protocols. The Department’s efforts to reduce the number of children in detention is noted with approval, but we encourage it to work towards reducing the number to 0% inasmuch as children are the most vulnerable group of detainees.

From our own analysis of natural deaths in correctional centres, we strongly recommend that the Department strengthens the coordination and monitoring of health care services available to inmates via the Department of Health, with particular reference to ARV treatment and new admissions to ARV treatment.  The above-target performance objective in the treatment of mentally-ill inmates is welcomed, but it still remains our concern, arising from experience, that such inmates are detained in ordinary cells together with the general inmate population. It is an accepted fact that such inmates may be particularly vulnerable to abuse and mistreatment. Furthermore the Inspectorate suggests that the Department develop a framework for the referral of such inmates to a separate unit or hospital in which they can receive specialised care. The extremely high vacancy rate (50.86%) of psychological staff is a further cause for concern and should be addressed urgently. It is our experience that mentally ill inmates are detained together with the general inmate population as a means of “watching over them”. This practice is unacceptable as the care of inmates is not the responsibility of co-inmates.

The Inspectorate supports the Department’s ongoing campaigns for the alternative of non-custodial sentencing for offenders with sentences not exceeding 24 months.  

It is our respectful view that the report under consideration has highlighted many excellent achievements and constructively suggested various areas of improvement. It should here be mentioned that the Inspectorate supports the turn-about strategies initiated by the Department and fully realises that the sustainable transformation of correctional services in South Africa will inevitably be a gradual process.

Yours sincerely
[image: image1.emf]
DEON VAN ZYL

Inspecting Judge

10 October 2011
